
SOUTH CAMBRIDGESHIRE DISTRICT COUNCIL 
 

Minutes of a meeting of the Cabinet held on 
Wednesday, 5 June 2019 at 9.30 a.m. 

 
PRESENT: Councillor Bridget Smith (Leader of Council) 
 Councillor Aidan Van de Weyer (Deputy Leader of Council (Statutory)) 
 
Councillors: Neil Gough Deputy Leader 
 Bill Handley Lead Cabinet Member for Environmental Services 

and Licensing 
 Philippa Hart Lead Cabinet member for Customer Service and 

Business Improvement 
 Dr. Tumi Hawkins Lead Cabinet member for Planning 
 Hazel Smith Lead Cabinet member for Housing 
 John Williams Lead Cabinet member for Finance 
 
Officers in attendance for all or part of the meeting: 
 Susan Gardner Craig Head of People and Organisational Development 
 Mike Hill Director of Housing and Environmental Services 
 John Democratic Services Team Leader 
 Stephen Kelly Joint Director of Planning and Economic 

Development 
 Maddock Deputy Head of Finance 
 Rory McKenna Deputy Head of Legal Practice 
 Ian Senior Democratic Services Officer 
 
Councillors Dr. Douglas de Lacey, Brian Milnes, Heather Williams and Nick Wright were in 
attendance, by invitation. 
 
 
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
 
 There were no Apologies for Absence. However, the Leader reported that Councillor Dr. 

Aidan Van de Weyer would arrive late. 
  
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
 
 Councillor Dr. Tumi Hawkins declared a non-pecuniary interest in Minute 10 (Bourn 

Airfield Supplementary Planning Document) as the elected Member for Caldecote Ward, 
in which the site of the proposed new village was located. Councillor Hawkins also 
declared that she lives on West Drive in Highfields Caldecote, which lies directly east of, 
and next to, the new village, meaning that her property is one of those closest to the 
boundary of the new village.  Following concerns raised by Bourn Airfield site 
developers, arising because of Councillor Hawkins’ previous participation in the 
campaign to stop the inclusion of the airfield in the Local Plan, and having sought and 
received legal advice from South Cambridgeshire District Council’s Monitoring Officer, 
Councillor Hawkins stated that she would make a statement as the Ward Member to 
represent the views of her residents in both Highfields Caldecote and Bourn, because 
such was her duty to do so in their best interests. Having done so, Councillor Hawkins 
said that she would withdraw to the public gallery, take no part in the debate and would 
not vote.  

  
3. MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 
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 Cabinet authorised the Chairman to sign, as a correct record, the Minutes of the meeting 
held on 1 May 2019. 
 
In Minute 3 of those Minutes, there was a typographical error. ‘Orchrda’ should be 
‘Orchard’. 

  
4. ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 
 There were no announcements. 
  
5. PUBLIC QUESTIONS 
 
 There were no public questions. 
  
6. ISSUES ARISING FROM THE SCRUTINY AND OVERVIEW COMMITTEE 
 
 Cabinet received and noted a report summarising the discussions of the Scrutiny and 

Overview Committee at its meeting on 21 May 2019. The report referred to 
 

 Bourn Airfield Supplementary Planning Document 

 Strategic Risk Register 

 2018-19 Quarter 4 Performance Report 

 Scrutiny ICT Working Group Update 
 
In connection with the ongoing issues with ICT, Councillor Brian Milnes (Vice-Chairman, Scrutiny 
and Overview Committee) reported that he had met with the new Head of 3C ICT and discussed 
the preparation of a ‘priorities report’. He anticipated that this would be presented to, and 
discussed at, the Scrutiny and Overview Committee meeting in July 2019. Cabinet recalled that 
the Local Government Association would be providing five days support, and the intention was 
that the Head of 3C ICT would be engaged so that South Cambridgeshire District Council could 
get best value from that support. 3C ICT operational issues were ongoing, most recently due to 
problems (not revealed in testing) in the roll out of Council Anywhere in the Planning 
Department. 3C ICT staff were doing their utmost to resolve these issues in what remained a 
fragile ICT environment. The Leader acknowledged the efforts of the ICT Working Group. 

  
7. 2018-19 Q4 PERFORMANCE REPORT 
 
 Cabinet received and noted a report containing a statement of the Council’s Quarter 4 

position regarding its key performance indicators (by exception) and an update in 
respect of the Council’s in-flight projects. Members noted that reporting this way gave 
them, and Officers, the opportunity to examine any areas of concern and to decide on 
appropriate action.  
 
Councillor Philippa Hart (Lead Cabinet Member responsible for Performance) 
highlighted the importance of using standard deviation to identify trends. 
 
Those present discussed the report in general but made the following specific points: 
 

 There would be value in benchmarking performance of the Contact Centre with 
that of similar functions at other Councils, and in securing better succession 
planning, perhaps through maintaining a “rolling advert” and making better use of 
apprenticeships 

 There needed to be a tightening up of the process for paying invoices 

 Names within the In-flight tracker should be updated, and possibly replaced with 
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job titles or service responsibilities 

 The challenge of making sure that statistics reflected both online and offline 
customer contact 

  
8. STRATEGIC RISK REGISTER 
 
 Cabinet considered a report on the Strategic Risk Register. 

 
Cabinet noted that South Cambridgeshire District Council had a Risk Management 
Strategy that had been approved by the Audit & Corporate Governance Committee. This 
required the Council to have a Strategic Risk Register that would be reviewed regularly 
to make sure that it stayed up to date and reflected its latest Business Plan. 
 
Cabinet approved the draft Strategic Risk Register attached as Appendix A to the report 
from the Head of Shared Internal Audit. 

  
9. REAPPOINTMENT OF BREXIT ADVISORY GROUP 
 
  Cabinet considered a report inviting it to re-appoint the Brexit Advisory Group so that 

that Group could continue to advise the Cabinet on managing the impact of Brexit on the 
economy of South Cambridgeshire. 
 
The Brexit Advisory Group was informal and, as such, did not need to be politically 
proportional. The Leader was keen that all political groups be engaged. She said that 
one important role for the Brexit Advisory Group would be to consider options for utilising 
the grant funding coming from central Government to ease the impact of Brexit in 2019-
20 and 2020-21, and to recommend to Cabinet the most effective way of spending that 
money.  
 
Councillor Heather Williams asked whether Cambridge City Council would be 
contributing to the running costs associated with the Brexit Advisory Group, and whether 
the three Members co-opted from the City Council would have a say in how to deal with 
the grant funding for South Cambridgeshire. In reply, the Democratic Services Team 
Leader noted that Cambridge City Council administered the Joint Development Control 
Committee. The Leader added that she anticipated there being an element of joint 
working in view of the proximity of the two local authority areas. 

 
Cabinet 

 
(a) Reappointed the Brexit Advisory Group in order to continue to provide the 

Cabinet with options for the effective management of any impact of Brexit 
on the economy of South Cambridgeshire; 
 

(b) noted that the terms of reference of the Brexit Advisory Group currently 
provided for that Group to consist of five Liberal Democrats, two 
Conservatives and one Labour or Independent Member, together with the 
Leader of South Cambridgeshire District Council as an additional member 
and three co-opted Members from Cambridge City Council; and 

 
(c) appointed the following Members to serve on the Brexit Advisory Group: 
 

Liberal Democrat Group: Councillors Philip Allen, Dr. Martin Cahn, Peter 
Fane, Geoff Harvey, Peter McDonald and Bridget Smith 
 
Conservative Group: Councillor Peter Topping * 
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Labour Group: Councillor Nigel Cathcart 
 
Independent Group: Councillor Deborah Roberts 
 
(* The Conservative Group agreed to cede a seat to enable both the 
Independent and Labour Groups to serve on the Advisory Group) 
 
Co-opted from Cambridge City Council: Councillors Rod Cantrill, Haf 
Davies and Anna Smith 

  
10. BOURN AIRFIELD SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENT (SPD) 
 
 Councillor Dr. Tumi Hawkins declared a non-pecuniary interest as the elected Member 

for Caldecote Ward, in which the site of the proposed new village was located. She also 
declared that she lived on West Drive in Highfields Caldecote, which was directly east 
of, and next to, the new village, meaning that her property was among the closest to the 
boundary of the new village.  Following concerns raised by Bourn Airfield site 
developers, arising because of Councillor Hawkins’ previous participation in the 
campaign to stop the inclusion of the airfield in the Local Plan, and having sought and 
received legal advice from South Cambridgeshire District Council’s Monitoring Officer, 
Councillor Hawkins addressed the meeting as the local Member and then withdrew to 
the public gallery, took no part in the debate and did not vote.  
 
Cabinet considered a report seeking its agreement for the draft Bourn Airfield 
Supplementary Planning Document (SPD) to be published for consultation. 
 
The Joint Director of Planning and Economic Development introduced the report, 
highlighting several aspects. He focussed on access for cars, the village centre and 
eastern boundary.  
 
Access for cars. The basis for resisting the formation of a new access onto the A428 
was three-fold – national policy, the Greater Cambridge Partnership’s proposals for 
quality public transport between Cambourne and Cambridge, and South Cambridgeshire 
District Council’s aspirations for a low-carbon future.  
 
Village Centre. The proposed location of the village centre had been determined by the 
need to relate it to the public transport corridor, school, the early delivery of retail, and 
community infrastructure.  
 
Eastern boundary. The spatial framework had been revised so that the eastern 
boundary had a more mediated merging of soft landscaping and built development. 
 
The Leader said that the Scrutiny and Overview Committee would have an important 
role to play as the process unfolded. 
 
Andrew Taylor, representing Countrywide (developers of a village at Bourn Airfield) 
addressed the meeting. He said that his company was committed to working with South 
Cambridgeshire District Council to deliver a high quality development. Countrywide 
would participate in the consultation process. 
 
Councillor Dr. Tumi Hawkins made the following statement: 
 

“For the avoidance of any doubt, I and residents of Bourn and Highfields 
Caldecote accept that this new village will be built in accordance with the 
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adopted Local plan. Going forward, we want to play our part in ensuring the 
harms identified in its inclusion in the plan are mitigated properly through the 
planning process. This SPD is one of the steps in that process. 
 
Following the scrutiny committee meeting on 21 May 2019 I note that officers 
have taken some of the concerns on board, as stated in today’s papers. 
However, these amendments do not completely address those issues, and it 
is important for residents of Bourn and Caldecote that we continue to press 
for this. 
 
1: Separation between Highfields Caldecote and Bourn Airfield. 
 
The papers state on page 100 that I have misinterpreted Policy SS/7 para 6b 
to mean the strategic landscape will all encompass woodland. I disagree, as 
I was present at the portfolio holder meeting and full council where this 
matter was discussed at considerable length.  
 
We in Highfields Caldecote know that the proposed 30m of woodland is 
inadequate and not what was promised and that the parcel 4 in the main 
modifications submitted to the Inspector should be planted as a continuous 
woodland belt. 
 
Planting this parcel as woodland will also increase the green infrastructure 
on the new settlement and add to the provision of biodiversity gain, meeting 
one of the councils’ core objectives of becoming green and achieving zero 
carbon by 2050. 
 
The SPD papers make reference to the framework of Highfields being 240 to 
270m, when in fact it falls to 214m and will fall to about 30m when the parcel 
of land behind Grafton Drive given permission for 58 dwellings during the 
5YLS hiatus is built out. 
 
Furthermore, we request clarification of the definition of playscape on page 
55 of the SPD, in reference to the North East Green Gap, and request that 
the requirement of the Caldecote Village Design Statement for this area be 
taken into account and used. It is the gateway entrance to Highfields and 
should be left open to avoid damaging the setting and character of the 
village. 
 
2: Access to new village. 
Residents of my ward are rightly concerned about the traffic issues and rat 
running through our villages that will occur when a village of 3500 homes is 
built out. 
 
The potential for access via the Broadway direct on to the A428 should 
continue to be explored. I have been informed by County Cllr Mark Howell 
that the County’s Highways & Transport Infrastructure committee have 
accepted the principle of this direct link.  
 
The SPD seeks to make new policy on page 37 stating the new village will 
not have direct link to A428. This statement discounting that potential access 
must be removed.  
 
We see no statement making provision for junction improvements to the 
Childerley roundabout which is currently slated to take the bulk of the traffic 
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from the new settlement. 
 
3: New Village Centre 
 
We believe the settlement centre should be located centrally, not at the 
current north west location, whilst still keeping the route for the HQPT to the 
north of the village if so desired.  
 
This will keep the centre from competing with Cambourne, and put it within 
the acceptable 800m walking distance of most of the settlement.” 

 
Councillor Hawkins withdrew to the public gallery. 
 
Councillor Brian Milnes (Vice-Chairman, Scrutiny and Overview Committee) reported on 
that Committee’s comments about modal shift. He said that Committee members had 
been concerned that the promised high-quality public transport system might not be in 
place when the first residents moved to the new village. An effective road-based 
alternative was therefore necessary. Councillor Milnes suggested that a pause would be 
appropriate so that transport issues could be reviewed. The Scrutiny and Overview 
Committee had also raised concerns about creating a sense of place, and about 
competing with Cambourne in retail terms. Economic development opportunities should 
be seized in developing a 21st century village centre. 
 
 
The Leader emphasised the importance of the consultation exercise, feedback from 
which would be considered by the Scrutiny and Overview Committee. Cabinet members 
made the following comments: 
 

 Consultation must be objective and as wide-ranging as possible, with full 
consideration being given to views contrary to those favoured by officers 

 The effective management of destinations and timescales would be crucial in 
securing modal shift from private vehicles to public transport and other modes of 
sustainable travel 

 
Others present made the following comments: 
 

 The Council’s approach should be bold, seeking solutions that were acceptable 
to everyone 

 The growing popularity of electric bicycles needed to be taken into account 

 The Local Highways Authority should be made aware of users’ increasing 
unease with shared pedestrian and cycle paths  

 
Those present raised the issue of creating a junction onto the A428, and officers 
undertook to seek further information from the Local Highways Authority. 
 
Cabinet 
 

(a) Agreed the content of the draft Supplementary Planning 
Document (SPD) attached at Appendix A to the report from the 
Joint Director of Planning and Economic Development subject to 
the recommended changes set out in Appendix B to that report; 
   

(b) Approved the draft SPD for public consultation in accordance with 
for public consultation in accordance with Regulation 13 of the 
Town and Country Planning (Local Planning) (England) 
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Regulations 2012 for a period of six weeks;  
 

(c) Approved the consultation arrangements set out in the 
Consultation Statement (Appendix C); 

 
(d) Delegated authority to the Joint Director of Planning and 

Economic Development in liaison with the Deputy Leader 
(Statutory), to agree the draft Strategic Environmental 
Assessment (SEA) and draft Habitats Regulation Assessment 
(HRA) Screenings Reports for consultation alongside the draft 
SPD, including with the three statutory bodies; and 

 
(e) Delegated authority to the Joint Director of Planning and 

Economic Development in liaison with the Deputy Leader 
(Statutory), to make editorial changes to the draft Bourn Airfield 
SPD and supporting documents for consultation (to comprise 
minor amendments and factual updates and clarifications). 

  
11. DATE OF NEXT MEETING 
 
 Those present noted that the next scheduled Cabinet meeting would be on Monday 1 

July 2019, starting at 9.30am. 
  

  
The Meeting ended at 11.05 

a.m. 
 

 


